

**HYDROMECHANICS** 

0

**AERODYNAMICS** 

0

STRUCTURAL MECHANICS

0

PPLIED

HEMATICS

GC

103

no. 982

# AVID TAYLOR MODEL BASIN



#### THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE

by

G.J. Franz

HYDROMECHANICS LABORATORY RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT

October 1959

Report 982

#### SUMMARY

#### STATEMENT OF PROBLEM

Determine some of the theoretical properties of the multipole sound fields generated by both free turbulence and turbulence in the presence of solid boundaries at distances that are less than a wavelength from the turbulence. Compare the frequency spectra and spatial properties of the induction near-sound fields with the frequency spectra and spatial properties of the far-sound fields of these multipole sound sources.

#### FINDINGS

There are significant differences in the frequency spectra and the spatial properties of the various multipole components of the sound field at distances greater than and less than a wavelength from a turbulent region. Approximate corrections to data taken in the near-sound field of multipole sound sources can be made if the geometric extent, type, and orientation of the multipole sources are known or can be estimated.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

If possible, measurements of the sound from multipole sound sources should be taken at a distance that is many wavelengths and many "diameters" from the sound sources. If this is not possible or desirable, information about the geometric extent, type, and orientation of the sound sources should be obtained.



#### THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE

-----

by

#### G.J. Franz

October 1959

Report 982 NS 715-102

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

F	Page
ABSTRACT	1
INTRODUCTION	1
GENERAL SOUND FIELDS OF DIPOLES AND QUADRUPOLES	2
Definition of Near Field	2
Sound Field Outside a Field of Fluctuating Forces and Stresses	2
Simplifying Assumptions	6
Simplified General Expressions for the Sound Field	7
Special Cases	9
DISCUSSION	15
Correlation Volume and Correlation Area	15
Mean-Square Sound Pressure in Terms of Sound Power Radiated	16
Slope of Frequency Spectrum	17
Special Cases	17
Dimensionless Ratios	20
SUMMARY	23
APPENDIX A - EXPANDED FORM OF EQUATIONS FOR MEAN-SQUARE	
SOUND PRESSURE AND INTENSITY	25
APPENDIX B – VECTOR FORM OF EQUATIONS FOR MEAN-SQUARE SOUND PRESSURE AND INTENSITY	27
APPENDIX C – EFFECT OF CONVECTION OF TURBULENCE	29
REFERENCES	33

#### LIST OF FIGURES

Page

Figure 1 –	Location of Origin and Volume Element in a Turbulent Region	3
Figure 2 –	Directional Pattern of Intensity and All Components of Mean- Square Sound Pressure in Plane of the Two Axes of a Lateral Quadrupole	11
Figure 3 –	Directional Patterns of Three Components of Mean-Square Sound Pressure in All Planes Containing the Axis of a Longitudinal Quadrupole	13
Figure 4 –	The Induction Near- and Far-Field Components of the Intensity Field in All Planes Containing the Axis of a Longitudinal Quadrupole	13
Figure 5 –	Typical Air Jet Noise Spectrum and Approximate Changes that Occur if Data Are Taken at an Average Distance of 1 Foot from the Jet	18

#### NOTATION

с	Velocity of sound in medium outside turbulent region
c <sub>f</sub>	Drag coefficient
$F_i(\overline{y}, t)$	Instantaneous applied force or acoustic dipole strength per unit volume at point $\overline{y}$ in the turbulent region
F <sub>i</sub>	$F_i = F_i (\bar{y}, t - r/c) = \dot{f}_i$
f <sub>i</sub>	$f_i = f_i (\overline{y}, t - r/c)$
h	Perpendicular distance from point to plane
I <sub>k</sub>	Acoustic intensity in the $x_k$ coordinate direction at point $\overline{x}$
$I_r, I_{\theta}, I_{\phi}$	Acoustic intensity in the $\overline{r}$ , $\overline{ heta}$ , and $\overline{\phi}$ directions at point $\overline{x}$
K	Mass rate density of sources
L	Typical linear dimension of the flow
М	Mach number based on $c$ and the convection velocity of the forces or the stresses
M	Vector Mach number based on $\boldsymbol{c}$ and the convection velocity of the forces or the stresses
M <sub>i</sub>	ith component of the vector Mach number
Mo	$M_0 = U/c$ , typical Mach number of the flow
Р	Sound power radiated by the turbulent region
p	Instantaneous sound pressure at point $\overline{x}$
$\overline{p^2}$	Mean-square sound pressure at point $\overline{x}$
R	Reynolds number
T	$r \equiv  \overline{x} - \overline{y} $ , spherical polar coordinate centered at point $\overline{y}$
<i>r</i> <sub>i</sub>	$r_i \equiv x_i - y_i$ , ith component of $\overline{r}$
$\overline{r}$	$\overline{r} \equiv \overline{x} - \overline{y}$
S	Correlation area
$dS(\overline{y})$	Element of area at $\overline{y}$
$T_{ij}(\overline{y},t)$	Instantaneous applied stress or acoustic quadrupole strength per unit volume at point $\overline{y}$ in the turbulent region
T <sub>ij</sub>	$T_{ij} \equiv T_{ij} \left( \overline{y}, \ t - r/c \right) \equiv t_{ij}$
t <sub>ij</sub>	$t_{ij} \equiv t_{ij} \left( \overline{y}, \ t - r/c \right)$
t	Time
U	Typical velocity in the flow

u	$u \equiv \overline{u} \cdot \overline{r}/r$ , the component of $\overline{u}$ in the $\overline{r}$ -direction
ū	Vector velocity at $\overline{y}$ at retarded time $t - r/c$
u <sub>i</sub>	$u_i = u_i(\overline{y}, t-r/c)$ , fluid velocity at $\overline{y}$ at retarded time $t-r/c$
V	Correlation volume
v <sub>k</sub>	$k$ th component of the instantaneous particle velocity at $\overline{x}$
$\overline{x}$	Vector position of a point outside of the turbulent region
$x_{i}$	<i>i</i> th coordinate of a point outside of the turbulent region
$\overline{y}$	Vector position of a point in the turbulent region
y <sub>i</sub>	<i>i</i> th coordinate of a point in the turbulent region
$dar{y}$	Element of volume at $\overline{y}$
δ	Unit diagonal tensor
η η <sub>d</sub>	Efficiency of conversion of mechanical to acoustic energy for dipole
$\eta_q$	Efficiency of conversion of mechanical to acoustic energy for quadrupole
$\overline{\eta}$	$\overline{\eta} = \overline{y} + \overline{M}r$
θ	$\theta \equiv  \vec{\theta} $ , spherical polar coordinate
$\overline{\theta}$	Vector in the direction of increasing $\theta$
$\theta_{i}$	ith component of $\overline{ heta}$
ρο	Mean density of the medium
Φ	Instantaneous velocity potential at $\overline{x}$
φ	$\phi \equiv  \overline{\phi} $ , spherical polar coordinate
$\overline{\phi}$	Vector in the direction of increasing $\phi$
$\phi_i$	$i$ th component $\overline{\phi}$
ω	Angular frequency or $2\pi$ times the frequency of the radiated sound
ω*	Angular frequency of the velocity fluctuations
i, j, k, l, m	Subscripts which take on values 1, 2, or 3 for the three coordinate directions
	Primes indicate condition at independent position $\overline{y}'$ in the turbulent region
•	Dots indicate partial derivatives with respect to time
-	Overbar on individual quantities indicates a vector
	Overbar on products of time-dependent quantities indicates a time average



#### ABSTRACT

General expressions for the velocity potential, particle velocity, instantaneous sound pressure, mean-square sound pressure, and sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are derived, starting from Lighthill's fundamental relations for the density fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulent region. The dipole radiation from the turbulent boundary layer of a rigid boundary, the quadrupole radiation from isotropic turbulence, and the lateral quadrupole radiation from turbulence in the presence of a large mean shear are discussed. The frequency spectra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound field that are much less than a wavelength from multipole sound sources are shown to differ significantly from the frequency spectra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound field that are many wavelengths from the multipole sound sources.

#### INTRODUCTION

Significant progress has been made toward an understanding of the subject of turbulence noise since the publication of Lighthill's fundamental relations<sup>1</sup> for the density fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulent region. The expressions defining the radiated or far-sound field of a turbulent region in terms of multipole fields have been extensively discussed by Lighthill,<sup>2</sup> Proudman,<sup>3</sup> Phillips,<sup>4</sup> and others.<sup>5-8</sup> The purpose of this report is to present expressions which also explicitly define the near-sound field at distances either not large compared with a wavelength of the radiated sound or not large compared with the geometric extent of the turbulent region. It is hoped that these expressions will be useful in interpreting noise data taken close to turbulent jets and boundary layers.

Acoustic multipoles are also associated with phenomena other than turbulence. The general expressions for the sound fields of multipoles, of course, are also applicable to these sound fields. For instance, the near-sound fields produced by rotating propellers<sup>9</sup> and by surface disturbances<sup>10</sup> have been investigated and analyzed using acoustic dipole theory.

Because the far-sound field is simpler and usually of more interest, measurements in the near-sound field of a turbulent region have usually been avoided. Some reports on the sound from turbulent jets, however, do contain data on the sound pressures in the near field.<sup>11-18</sup> In general, the data indicate an enhancement of the low-frequency portion of the sound spectra and a different sound pressure-distance dependence than has been observed for the far-sound field. In the future, careful measurements of the noise close to turbulent boundary layers may also show near-field effects.<sup>19</sup> Since observations in the near-sound field are often necessary or convenient, it is advantageous to have means of interpreting the data. This report is intended to facilitate the making of corrections to existing and future data and the planning of new experiments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>References are listed on page 33.

#### GENERAL SOUND FIELDS OF DIPOLES AND QUADRUPOLES

#### DEFINITION OF NEAR FIELD

As used in this report, the unqualified expression "near-sound field" refers either to the region called the "induction near field" at distances less than a wavelength from the multipole source, or to the region called the "geometric near field" at distances from the sound source that are less than the order of the geometric extent of the source. In the induction near field the particle velocity and pressure fields are not in phase in time. These fields contain a relatively large amount of unradiated energy that alternates between the kinetic and potential forms in the immediate vicinity of the multipole source. The geometric near field exists because an average distance from the measuring point to the source is usually used in presenting data for the region close to an extended source, even though the actual distances to the various parts of the source should be used.

In many practical situations the regions defined by the two types of near field overlap and are comparable in extent, so that the effects of being in each region separately may be difficult to determine. The situation is further complicated by the fact that the effects of being in each region may tend to compensate each other. For example, if the distance from the nearest part of an extended multipole source is used as the characteristic distance from the source, <sup>11</sup> the rms sound pressure in the induction near field varies inversely as the square or some higher power of the distance from the source, and in the geometric near field the rms sound pressure may be nearly independent of the distance from the source.

## SOUND FIELD OUTSIDE A FIELD OF FLUCTUATING FORCES AND STRESSES

The general expressions derived by Lighthill for density fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulent region have been expanded and applied, up to now, only for the region many wavelengths from the turbulent region. The purpose of this report is to expand these general expressions also for the region defined by the induction near field. As has been done for the radiation field, a number of special cases will also be discussed because under some practical conditions one type of multipole may predominate sufficiently to permit an approximate description of the sound field by one set of simplified equations.

By using the relation between density fluctuations and pressure fluctuations, the instantaneous sound pressure p at time t and point  $\overline{x}$  outside a region of fluctuating forces and a region of fluctuating stresses, as sketched in Figure 1, is given, respectively, by the volume integrals

$$p = -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} \left(\frac{F_i}{r}\right) d\overline{y} \qquad \text{(Equation 11, Reference 1)} \quad [1]$$



Figure 1 – Location of Origin and Volume Element in a Turbulent Region

and

$$p = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} \left(\frac{T_{ij}}{r}\right) d\overline{y} \qquad \text{(Equation 15, Reference 1)} \qquad [2]$$

where  $F_i(\overline{y}, t)$  is the *i*th component of the instantaneous applied force or acoustic dipole strength per unit volume at time t and at point  $\overline{y}$  in the turbulent region,

 $T_{ij}(\overline{y}, t)$  is the ij component of the instantaneous applied stress or acoustic quadrupole strength per unit volume at time t and at point  $\overline{y}$  in the turbulent region,

$$F_i = F_i(\overline{y}, t - r/c),$$

$$T_{ii} = T_{ii} \, (\overline{y}, t - r/c), *$$

 $r \equiv |\overline{x} - \overline{y}|$ , and

c is the velocity of sound in the medium.

If the applied forces are distributed over a surface,  ${}^4 F_i$  is considered to be a surface density and the integral is a surface integral instead of a volume integral.

If the differentiation in Equation [1] is performed, the general expression for the instantaneous sound pressure due to the distribution of dipoles becomes

$$p = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int \frac{r_i}{r} \left( \frac{F_i}{rc} + \frac{F_i}{r^2} \right) d\overline{y}$$
[3]

where  $r_i \equiv x_i - y_i$  and dots indicate partial differentiation with respect to time. The term in  $\dot{F}_i$  represents the radiated sound pressure, and the term in  $F_i$  represents induction near-field sound pressure. The effect of the geometric near field is manifested in the factor  $r_i/r$  and in the dependence on r. In other words, if  $r_i$  can be approximated by  $x_i$ , geometrical near-field effects are negligible.

<sup>\*</sup>This is a slight variation of the conventional notation used by Lighthill, necessitated by the need for a short symbol.

Since the sound intensity, defined as the time average of the product of the particle velocity and the sound pressure at a point, cannot be approximated in the induction near field by  $\overline{p^2}/\rho_0 c$ , where  $\rho_0$  is the mean density and the overbar on the squared quantity signified a time average, it is necessary to obtain an expression for the particle velocity. This is most easily obtained by taking the gradient of the velocity potential  $\Phi$  which is first obtained by integrating the equation

$$p = -\rho_0 \dot{\Phi}$$
 [4]

After neglecting the constants of integration, the velocity potential for the distribution of dipoles is

$$\Phi = -\frac{1}{4\pi\rho_0} \int \frac{r_i}{r} \left(\frac{F_i}{rc} + \frac{f_i}{r^2}\right) d\bar{y}$$
 [5]

where  $f_i = f_i(\overline{y}, t-r/c)$  and  $f_i = F_i$ .\* The *k*th component of the particle velocity  $\overline{v}$  or the particle velocity in the  $x_k$  coordinate direction is then

$$v_{k} = \frac{1}{4\pi\rho_{0}} \int \left[ \frac{r_{i}r_{k}}{r^{2}} \left( \frac{\ddot{F}_{i}}{rc^{2}} + \frac{3F_{i}}{r^{2}c} + \frac{3f_{i}}{r^{3}} \right) - \delta_{ik} \left( \frac{F_{i}}{r^{2}c} + \frac{f_{i}}{r^{3}} \right) \right] d\bar{y}$$
[6]

where  $\delta_{ik}$  is the unit diagonal tensor and repeated subscripts are to be summed (i = 1, 2, 3). The *k*th component of the vector sound intensity is then given by

$$I_{k} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0}} \iint \left[ \frac{\bar{r}_{i} r_{j}' r_{k}'}{r r'^{2}} \left( \frac{\bar{F}_{i}}{r c} + \frac{F_{i}}{r^{2}} \right) \left( \frac{\bar{F}_{j}'}{r' c^{2}} + \frac{3F_{j}'}{r'^{2} c} + \frac{3f_{j}'}{r'^{3}} \right) - \frac{\bar{r}_{i} \delta_{jk}}{r} \left( \frac{\bar{F}_{i}}{r c} + \frac{F_{i}}{r^{2}} \right) \left( \frac{F_{j}'}{r'^{2} c} + \frac{f_{j}'}{r'^{3}} \right) \right] d\bar{y} d\bar{y}'$$

$$[7]$$

where primes and different subscripts are used in the expression for the particle velocity to indicate functions of  $\overline{y}'$ . Similarly, the mean-square sound pressure is given by

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \iint \frac{r_i r_j'}{r r'} \left( \frac{\dot{F}_i}{rc} + \frac{F_i}{r^2} \right) \left( \frac{\dot{F}_j'}{r'c} + \frac{F_j'}{r'^2} \right) d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}' \tag{8}$$

\*  $-\frac{1}{4\pi\rho_0}\int f_i(\overline{y}, t) d\overline{y} = \mu_i(t)$ , the dipole strength as usually defined.

In like manner, if the double differentiation in Equation [2] is performed, the general expression for the instantaneous sound pressure due to the distribution of quadrupoles becomes

$$p = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int \left[ \frac{r_i r_j}{r^2} \left( \frac{\ddot{T}_{ij}}{rc^2} + \frac{3 \ddot{T}_{ij}}{r^2c} + \frac{3 T_{ij}}{r^3} \right) - \delta_{ij} \left( \frac{\ddot{T}_{ij}}{r^2c} + \frac{T_{ij}}{r^3} \right) \right] d\bar{y}$$
[9]

The term in  $\tilde{T}_{ij}$  represents the radiated sound pressure, and the terms in  $T_{ij}$  represent the induction near-field sound pressure. The terms in  $\tilde{T}_{ij}$  are significant only in the transition region between the induction near field and the far field, and are conveniently lumped with the induction near-field terms. After again neglecting the constants of integration, the velocity potential is

$$\Phi = -\frac{1}{4\pi\rho_0} \int \left[ \frac{\tau_i \tau_j}{r^2} \left( \frac{\dot{T}_{ij}}{rc^2} + \frac{3T_{ij}}{r^2c} + \frac{3t_{ij}}{r^3} \right) - \delta_{ij} \left( \frac{T_{ij}}{r^2c} + \frac{t_{ij}}{r^3} \right) \right] d\bar{y} \quad [10]$$

where  $t_{ij} = t_{ij} (\bar{y}, t - r/c)$  and  $\dot{t}_{ij} = T_{ij}$ . This velocity potential, as well as the previous one, satisfies the wave equation

$$\nabla^2 \Phi = \frac{1}{c^2} \stackrel{..}{\Phi}$$
[11]

The kth component of the particle velocity is

$$v_{k} = \frac{1}{4\pi\rho_{0}} \int \left[ \frac{\bar{r}_{i}r_{j}r_{k}}{r^{3}} \left( \frac{\bar{T}_{ij}}{rc^{3}} + \frac{6\bar{T}_{ij}}{r^{2}c^{2}} + \frac{15\bar{T}_{ij}}{r^{3}c} + \frac{15t_{ij}}{r^{4}} \right) - \left( \delta_{ij}\frac{r_{k}}{r} + 2\delta_{ik}\frac{r_{j}}{r} \right) \left( \frac{\bar{T}_{ij}}{r^{2}c^{2}} + \frac{3\bar{T}_{ij}}{r^{3}c} + \frac{3t_{ij}}{r^{4}} \right) \right] d\bar{y} \quad [12]$$

By again using primes and different subscripts in the expression for the particle velocity and taking the time average of the product of p and  $v_k$ , the kth component of the sound intensity becomes

$$I_{k} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0}} \iint \left[ \frac{\tau_{i} r_{j} r_{k} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{2} r^{\prime 3}} \left( \frac{\ddot{T}_{ij}}{rc^{2}} + \frac{3 \dot{T}_{ij}}{r^{2} c} + \frac{3 T_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\ddot{T}_{lm}}{r'c^{3}} + \frac{6 \ddot{T}_{lm}}{r'^{2} c^{2}} + \frac{15 T_{lm}}{r'^{3} c} + \frac{15 t_{lm}}{r'^{4}} \right) - \frac{\tau_{i} r_{j}}{r^{2}} \left( \delta_{lm} \frac{\tau_{k}}{r'} + 2 \delta_{lk} \frac{\tau_{m}}{r'} \right) \left( \frac{\ddot{T}_{ij}}{rc^{2}} + \frac{3 \dot{T}_{ij}}{r^{2} c} + \frac{3 T_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\dot{T}_{lm}}{r'^{2} c^{2}} + \frac{3 T_{lm}}{r'^{3} c} + \frac{3 t_{lm}}{r'^{4}} \right)$$
[13]

$$+ \delta_{ij} \left( \delta_{lm} \frac{r_{k}'}{r'} + 2 \delta_{lk} \frac{r_{m}'}{r'} \right) \left( \frac{\dot{T}_{ij}}{r^{2}c} + \frac{T_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\dot{T}_{lm}'}{r'^{2}c^{2}} + \frac{3 T_{lm}'}{r'^{3}c} + \frac{3 t_{lm}'}{r'^{4}} \right) \\ - \delta_{ij} \frac{r_{k}' r_{l}' r_{m}'}{r'^{3}} \left( \frac{\dot{\overline{T}_{ij}}}{r^{2}c} + \frac{T_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\ddot{T}_{lm}'}{r'c^{3}} + \frac{6 \dot{T}_{lm}'}{r'^{2}c^{2}} + \frac{15 T_{lm}'}{r'^{3}c} + \frac{15 t_{lm}'}{r'^{4}} \right) \right] d\bar{y} d\bar{y}'$$
 [13]

Similarly, the mean-square sound pressure is given by

$$\begin{split} \overline{p^{2}} &= \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2}} \iint \left[ \frac{\overline{r}_{i} r_{j} r_{l}' r_{m}'}{r^{2} r^{2}} \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{ij}}{rc^{2}} + \frac{3 \overline{T}_{ij}}{r^{2} c} + \frac{3 T_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{2} c^{2}} + \frac{3 \overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{2} c} + \frac{3 T_{lm}'}{r^{3}} \right) \\ &- \delta_{ij} \frac{r_{l}' r_{m}'}{r^{2} c} \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{ij}}{r^{2} c} + \frac{\overline{T}_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{2} c^{2}} + \frac{3 \overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{2} c} + \frac{3 T_{lm}'}{r^{3}} \right) \\ &- \delta_{lm} \frac{\tau_{i} r_{j}}{r^{2}} \left( \overline{\frac{\overline{T}_{ij}}{rc^{2}} + \frac{3 \overline{T}_{ij}}{r^{2} c} + \frac{3 T_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{2} c} + \frac{\overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{2} c} + \frac{T_{lm}'}{r^{3}} \right) \\ &+ \delta_{ij} \delta_{lm} \left( \overline{\frac{\overline{T}_{ij}}{r^{2} c} + \frac{T_{ij}}{r^{3}} \right) \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{lm}'}{r^{2} c} + \frac{T_{lm}'}{r^{3}} \right) \right] d\bar{y} d\bar{y}' \end{split}$$

#### SIMPLIFYING ASSUMPTIONS

These are indeed formidable expressions. A few reasonable assumptions may be made, however, to reduce them to more tractable forms. First, it may be assumed that the turbulence is sufficiently steady over intervals of time required for sound to travel over distances for which the velocity fluctuations are appreciably correlated so that *simultaneous correlations* may be taken at  $\overline{y}$  and  $\overline{y}'$ . This means that the wavelength of the sound in question must be long compared to the "eddy size." Observed average eddy sizes are approximately a wavelength for frequencies of the order of ten times the frequency of the peak in observed noise spectra of turbulent jets. Since it is reasonable to assume that smaller than average eddies contribute most to the high-frequency components, the assumption of simultaneous correlations seems to be justified. If, in addition, it is assumed that *r is much greater than the eddy diameter*, then  $r'\cong r$ .

Another reasonable assumption that permits a considerable reduction of the equations is that the *fluctuating forces and fluctuating stresses are approximately stationary random functions of time*. In other words, the turbulence is assumed to be essentially steady and not decaying appreciably.\* This assumption still permits the existence of both gradual space

<sup>\*</sup>Proudman<sup>3</sup> has shown that, for the case of isotropic turbulence; the "decay" terms are indeed negligible in comparison with the "instantaneous" terms.

variations and gradual time variations in the mean values of the turbulent fluctuations. Since the operations of differentiating and averaging permute, this assumption is expressed by the equation<sup>20,21</sup>

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ g(t) \right] = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ \overline{g(t)} \right] = 0$$
 [15]

Therefore, reductions of the following type may be made:

$$\overline{T_{ij} \, \vec{T}_{lm}} + \overline{T_{ij} \, \vec{T}_{lm}} = 0$$
[16]

and

$$\vec{T}_{ij} T_{lm} = 0$$
[17]

#### SIMPLIFIED GENERAL EXPRESSIONS FOR THE SOUND FIELD

By making the above assumptions, Equations [7], [8], [13], and [14] become

$$I_{k} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{3}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \frac{r_{i} r_{j} r_{k}}{r^{3}} \overline{\dot{F}_{i} \dot{F}_{j}} \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$
[18]

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 c^2} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \frac{r_i r_j}{r^2} \left( \frac{\overline{F}_i \overline{F}_j'}{r^2} + \frac{c^2}{r^2} \overline{F_i F_j'} \right) d\bar{y} d\bar{y}'$$
[19]

$$\begin{split} T_{k} &= \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left[ \frac{r_{i} r_{j} r_{k} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{5}} \quad \overline{T}_{ij} \quad \overline{T}_{lm} \right] \\ &+ \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \delta_{ij} \left( \delta_{lm} \frac{r_{k}}{r} + 2 \delta_{lk} \frac{r_{m}}{r} - 5 \frac{r_{k} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{3}} \right) \quad \overline{T}_{ij} \quad \overline{T}_{lm} \\ \end{split}$$

and

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left[ \frac{r_{i}r_{j}r_{l}r_{m}}{r^{4}} \quad \overline{T}_{ij} \quad \overline{T}_{lm} \right]$$

$$+ \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \left( 3 \quad \frac{r_{i}r_{j}r_{l}r_{m}}{r^{4}} - 4 \quad \delta_{ij} \quad \frac{r_{l}r_{m}}{r^{2}} + \delta_{ij} \quad \delta_{lm} \right) \quad \overline{T}_{ij} \quad \overline{T}_{lm} \right]$$

$$+ \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4}} \left( 9 \quad \frac{r_{i}r_{j}r_{l}r_{m}}{r^{4}} - 6 \quad \delta_{ij} \quad \frac{r_{l}r_{m}}{r^{2}} + \delta_{ij} \quad \delta_{lm} \right) \quad \overline{T}_{ij} \quad \overline{T}_{lm} \right] d\overline{y} \quad d\overline{y} \quad \overline{y} \quad [21]$$

Integrating the intensities in Equations [18] and [20] over the surface of a sphere gives the sound power radiated. The induction near-field terms in Equation [20] average out to zero over the sphere and thus do not represent radiated sound. The sound power radiated in the two cases is

$$P = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 \rho_0 c^3} \iint \frac{4 \pi}{3} \quad \vec{F}_i \vec{F}_j d\bar{y} d\bar{y}$$
 [22]

and

$$P = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 \rho_0 c^5} \iint \frac{4 \pi}{15} \left( \frac{\overline{T}_{ii} \, \overline{T}_{jj}}{T_{ij}} + 2 \, \overline{\overline{T}_{ij}} \right) d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$
[23]

(Equation 21, Reference 1)

To examine the nature of the sound field due to a small volume of turbulence, it is helpful to change to spherical coordinates centered in the small turbulent region. For convenience,  $\theta$  will be measured from the  $x_3$ -axis and  $\phi$  will be measured from the  $x_1$ -axis in the  $x_1 x_2$ -plane. If  $r_i \cong x_i$ , the following relations obtain for the components in the directions of increasing r,  $\theta$ , and  $\phi$ , respectively:

$$\overline{r} \qquad \overline{\theta} \qquad \overline{\phi}$$

$$\frac{r_1}{r} = \sin\theta\cos\phi \qquad \frac{\theta_1}{\theta} = \cos\phi\cos\theta \qquad \frac{\phi_1}{\phi} = -\sin\phi$$

$$\frac{r_2}{r} = \sin\theta\sin\phi \qquad \frac{\theta_2}{\theta} = \sin\phi\cos\theta \qquad \frac{\phi_2}{\phi} = \cos\phi \qquad [24]$$

$$\frac{r_3}{r} = \cos\theta \qquad \frac{\theta_3}{\theta} = -\sin\theta \qquad \frac{\phi_3}{\phi} = 0$$

where  $\theta = |\overline{\theta}|$  and  $\phi = |\overline{\phi}|$ .

These expressions can be used to show that, for the dipole case, the intensity is purely radial; namely,

$$I_{r} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}\rho_{0}c^{3}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \frac{r_{i}r_{j}}{r^{2}} \overline{F_{i}F_{j}}' \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$
[25]

For the quadrupole case, however, the intensity has components in the direction of increasing  $\tau$ ,  $\theta$ , and  $\phi$  as follows:

$$\begin{split} I_{r} &= \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left[ \frac{r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{4}} \, \overline{\dot{T}_{ij} \, \ddot{T}_{lm}} \right] \\ &+ \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \, \delta_{ij} \left( \delta_{lm} - 3 \, \frac{r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{2}} \right) \overline{\dot{T}_{ij} \, \ddot{T}_{lm}} \right] d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y} \, \cdot \\ I_{\theta} &= \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \frac{2 \, c^{2}}{r^{2}} \, \delta_{ij} \, \frac{r_{m} \, \theta_{l}}{r \theta} \, \overline{\dot{T}_{ij} \, \dot{T}_{lm}} \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y} \, \cdot \end{split}$$

$$[26]$$

and

$$I_{\phi} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 \rho_0 c^5} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \frac{2 c^2}{r^2} \delta_{ij} \frac{r_m \phi_l}{r \phi} \overline{\dot{T}_{ij} \, \dot{T}_{lm}} \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}$$

In order to facilitate their use in actual cases, Equations [19], [21], [25], and [26] have been expanded and are given in Appendix A. Some physical insight is obtained if the equations are examined in their vector form. For this reason, the equations for the mean-square sound pressure and the intensity are given in vector form in Appendix B.

#### SPECIAL CASES

The general sound field is too complicated to visualize readily, so in order to gain insight into the general sound field a few special cases will now be examined. Four cases will be examined in some detail: (1) single dipole; (2) single lateral quadrupole; (3) single longitudinal quadrupole; and (4) quadrupole radiation from isotropic turbulence. Here the word "single" signifies a distributed multipole of one type and one orientation rather than a point multipole. A discussion of the changes in the spectra as determined by pressure measurements at various distances from these sources will be found on page 17 of this report.

The sound field of a single *dipole* oriented along the  $x_3$ -axis will be discussed first. Substituting i = j = 3 into Equations [19] and [25] gives

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 c^2} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \cos^2 \theta \left( \overline{\dot{F}_3 \dot{F}_3'} + \frac{c^2}{r^2} \overline{F_3 F_3'} \right) d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}' \qquad [27]$$

and

$$I_{r} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{3}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \cos^{2} \theta \ \overline{\dot{F}_{3}} \overline{\dot{F}_{3}}' \ d\bar{y} \ d\bar{y}'$$
[28]

The intensity is purely radial and has no induction near-field component.

For a narrow band of frequencies around the angular frequency  $\omega$  in the spectrum of  $F_3$  or in the sound radiated by the dipole, Equation [27] may be written in the form

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2 c^2} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \cos^2 \theta \, \overline{\dot{F}_3 \dot{F}_3'} \, \left(1 + \frac{c^2}{r^2 \omega^2}\right) \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}' \quad [29]$$

This indicates that there is an induction near-field term which changes the usual  $1/r^2$  variation of the mean-square sound pressure when the square of the quantity, wavelength divided by  $2\pi r$ , is significant in comparison with one. The sound intensity shows no change in variation with r upon entering the induction near field. In any plane containing the axis of the dipole, the intensity pattern is the familiar "figure eight" of  $\cos^2 \theta$ .

The sound field of a *lateral quadrupole* oriented along the  $x_1$ - and  $x_3$ -axes will now be examined. Equation [21] gives the mean-square sound pressure for this case to be

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{4}{16 \pi^{2} c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \sin^{2} \theta \cos^{2} \theta \cos^{2} \phi \left( \overline{\ddot{T}_{13}} \overline{\ddot{T}_{13}} + 3 \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \overline{\dot{T}_{13}} \overline{\dot{T}_{13}} \right) + 9 \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4}} \overline{T_{13}} \overline{T_{13}} d\bar{y} d\bar{y}'$$
[30]

Similarly, from Equation [26], the sound intensity for this case is

$$I_r = \frac{4}{16\pi^2 \rho_0 c^5} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \sin^2 \theta \cos^2 \theta \cos^2 \phi \ \overline{T_{13} \, \overline{T_{13}}} \ d\bar{y} \ d\bar{y}'$$
[31]

The intensity is purely radial and has no induction near-field components.

For a narrow band of frequencies around the angular frequency  $\omega$  in the spectrum of  $T_{13}$  or the sound radiated by the lateral quadrupole, Equation [30] may be written as

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{4}{16\pi^2 c^4} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \overline{\ddot{T}_{13}} \overline{\ddot{T}_{13}} \sin^2 \theta \cos^2 \theta \cos^2 \phi \left( 1 + 3 \frac{c^2}{r^2 \omega^2} + 9 \frac{c^4}{r^4 \omega^4} \right) d\bar{y} d\bar{y} \ [32]$$

The polar patterns of all terms in the mean-square sound pressure and the intensity are the same for the lateral quadrupole. In the  $x_1 x_3$ -plane the pattern has the "clover leaf" shape shown in Figure 2. On the surface of any cone of constant  $\theta$  the pattern is a "figureeight" shape. The three-dimensional pattern may be described as four "beaver tails."

The sound field of a *longitudinal quadrupole* oriented along the  $x_3$ -axis will be examined next. The mean-square sound pressure, by substituting i = j = l = m = 3 in Equation [21], is



$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2 c^4} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \left[ \cos^4 \theta \ \overline{\ddot{T}_{33}} \ \ddot{T}_{33}' + \frac{c^2}{r^2} \ (3\cos^4 \theta - 4\cos^2 \theta + 1) \ \overline{\dot{T}_{33}} \ \dot{T}_{33}' + \frac{c^4}{r^4} (9\cos^4 \theta - 6\cos^2 \theta + 1) \ \overline{T_{33}} \ \vec{T}_{33}' \right] d\bar{y} \ d\bar{y}'$$

$$(33)$$

Similarly, from Equation [26], the sound intensity for this case is

$$I_{r} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left[ \cos^{4} \theta \ \overline{\dot{T}_{33}} \ \overline{\dot{T}_{33}'} + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \left( 1 - 3 \cos^{2} \theta \right) \ \overline{\dot{T}_{33}} \ \overline{\dot{T}_{33}'} \right] d\bar{y} \ d\bar{y}'$$

$$I_{\theta} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left( -2 \ \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \ \sin \theta \ \cos \theta \ \overline{\dot{T}_{33}} \ \overline{\dot{T}_{33}'} \right) d\bar{y} \ d\bar{y}'$$
[34]

and

 $I_{\phi} = 0$ 

For a narrow band of frequencies around the angular frequency  $\omega$  in the spectrum of  $T_{33}$  or the sound radiated by this longitudinal quadrupole, these equations may be written:

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \quad \overline{\ddot{T}_{33}} \quad \overline{\ddot{T}_{33}} \quad \left[ \cos^{4}\theta + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}\omega^{2}} \left( 3\cos^{4}\theta - 4\cos^{2}\theta + 1 \right) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4}\omega^{4}} \left( 9\cos^{4}\theta - 6\cos^{2}\theta + 1 \right) \right] \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$

$$I_{r} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}\rho_{0}c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \quad \overline{\ddot{T}_{33}} \quad \overline{\ddot{T}_{33}'} \quad \left[ \cos^{4}\theta + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}\omega^{2}} \left( 1 - 3\cos^{2}\theta \right) \right] \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$

$$I_{\theta} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}\rho_{0}c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \quad \overline{\ddot{T}_{33}} \quad \overline{\ddot{T}_{33}'} \quad \left[ \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}\omega^{2}} \left( -2\sin\theta\cos\theta \right) \right] \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$

$$[36]$$

and

 $I_{\phi} = 0$ 

If three equal, mutually orthogonal, longitudinal quadrupoles are combined, the meansquare sound pressure is

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 c^4} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \frac{1}{9} \quad \overline{\vec{T}_{ii} \vec{T}_{ll}} \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y} \,$$
(37)

As was pointed out by Lighthill,<sup>1</sup> these represent the equivalent applied fluctuating pressures in the turbulent region. The induction near-field terms in the intensity also disappear.

Figure 3 gives the polar patterns for the three terms in Equation [35] for all planes containing the  $x_3$ -axis. The two induction near-field terms have zeros when  $\theta = \cos^{-1} \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} \approx 55$  deg. The middle term has a negative value for  $\cos^2 \theta > 1/3$  but at no distance or angle from the quadrupole does this make  $\overline{p^2}$  negative. It may be seen that the induction near-field terms always predominate at  $\theta = 90$  deg and the far-field term always predominates at  $\theta \approx 55$  deg.

The polar patterns of the intensity due to a single longitudinal quadrupole are given in Figure 4, where the arrows indicate magnitude and direction. The far-field intensity is purely radial. The term for the induction near-field intensity, however, indicates a flow of sound energy out perpendicular to the axis and in again along the axis of the quadrupole, giving no additional net outflow of energy or power radiated. The induction near-field intensity is perpendicular to the surface of the cone generated by the  $\theta \cong 55$ -deg line.

The sound field of a region of *isotropic turbulence* shows no angular variation, but the induction near-field effects are still present. The assumption of isotropy permits the elimination of many of the terms in such quantities as  $\overline{T_{ij}} \ \overline{T_{lm}}$ . To affect the simplification, it will







Figure 4a

Figure 4b



Arrows indicate magnitude and direction.

be assumed that:

$$T_{ij} = \rho_0 u_i (\overline{y}, t - r/c) u_j (\overline{y}, t - r/c) = \rho_0 u_i u_j$$
[38]

$$\overline{u_i u_l'} = 0$$
 if  $i = l$  (isotropic turbulence)<sup>22</sup> [39]

$$\overline{u_i u_j u_l' u_m'} = \overline{u_i u_j} \overline{u_l' u_m'} + \overline{u_i u_l'} \overline{u_j u_m'} + \overline{u_i u_m'} \overline{u_j u_l'}$$

$$[40]$$

(normal probability distribution)<sup>23</sup>

and

$$\overline{u_i \, \dot{u}_i'} = - \dot{u}_i \, \dot{u}_i, \quad \overline{u_i \, \dot{u}_i'} = 0 \quad \text{etc.}$$

$$[41]$$

(stationary random functions of time)

Also, let  $\overline{u} \cdot \overline{r}/r = u$  be the component of the turbulent velocity fluctuation  $\overline{u}$  in the  $\overline{r}$ -direction at point  $\overline{y}$  and at retarded time (t - r/c). The velocity u is also, on the average, equal to the component of  $\overline{u}$  in any other direction.

By using these equations, Equation [21] reduces to

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{\rho_0^2}{16\pi^2 c^4} \iint \frac{4}{r^2} \left\{ \left[ \overline{uu'} \, \overline{u}\overline{u'} + 3\left(\overline{u}\overline{u'}\right)^2 \right] + 2\frac{c^2}{r^2} \, \overline{uu'} \, \overline{u}\overline{u'} + 3\frac{c^4}{r^4} \, (\overline{uu'})^2 \right\} d\overline{y} \, d\overline{y'} \quad [42]$$

Similarly, the intensity from Equation [26] reduces to

$$I_{r} = \frac{\rho_{0}^{2}}{16\pi^{2}\rho_{0}c^{5}} \iint \frac{4}{r^{2}} \left[ \overline{uu'} \, \overline{\ddot{u}\ddot{u'}} + 3\, (\overline{\dot{u}\dot{u'}})^{2} \right] d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y'}$$
 [43]

The  $\theta$  and  $\phi$  components of the intensity are zero. Equation [43] corresponds to the result of Proudman, Equations 4.5 and 5.1,<sup>3</sup> with the "decay" terms neglected.

As was pointed out by Lighthill,<sup>1</sup> the spectrum of the sound radiated is different from that of the velocity fluctuations because the radiated sound pressure depends on the square of the velocity fluctuations. Therefore, the sound pressure will include sum and difference tones of the velocity frequencies and, in general, will have a flatter spectrum. If the velocity fluctuations are confined to a narrow band of frequencies around the angular frequency  $\omega^*$ one might approximate the effect of sum and difference frequencies by assuming that the angufrequency  $\omega$  of the radiated sound is approximately equal to  $2\omega^*$ . The mean-square sound pressure and intensity under this assumption then reduce to

$$\overline{p^{2}} \approx \frac{\rho_{0}^{2}}{16\pi^{2}c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \omega^{4} (\overline{uu'})^{2} \left(1 + 2\frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}\omega^{2}} + 12\frac{c^{4}}{r^{4}\omega^{4}}\right) d\bar{y} d\bar{y}' \qquad [44]$$

or

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{\rho_0^2}{16\pi^2 c^4} \iint \frac{16}{r^2} (\overline{\dot{u}}\hat{u}')^2 \left(1 + 2\frac{c^2}{r^2\omega^2} + 12\frac{c^4}{r^4\omega^4}\right) d\bar{y} d\bar{y}'$$
[45]

and

$$I_{r} \cong \frac{\rho_{0}^{2}}{16\pi^{2}\rho_{0}c^{5}} \iint \frac{16}{r^{2}} (\bar{u}\bar{u}')^{2} d\bar{y} d\bar{y}'$$
[46]

As one would expect, there is no angular variation in the sound field, but the mean-square sound pressure has two induction near-field terms. This sound field turns out to be equivalent to the individual contributions of a longitudinal quadrupole in each of the coordinate directions and two lateral quadrupoles in each of the pairs of coordinate directions.

The modifications in the equations required when the flow is analyzed with respect to a moving frame have been discussed by Lighthill<sup>2</sup> and Phillips<sup>4</sup> for the far-field radiation. Similar modifications may be made for the general sound field. Because of the complexity of the equations, however, this has been done only for the instantaneous and mean-square sound pressures. These will be found in Appendix C.

The utility of the foregoing theoretical results depends on the ability of observers to estimate certain, up to now, unmeasured quantities. These estimates may be made more realistic by using a number of useful concepts and by keeping in mind the special properties of the near-sound field. These concepts will be discussed in the next section for a few practical applications.

#### DISCUSSION

#### CORRELATION VOLUME AND CORRELATION AREA

For purposes of estimating some of the integrals introduced previously, the concepts of correlation volume and correlation area are useful.<sup>1,2,4,5</sup> The correlation volume and correlation area as introduced by Lighthill refer to an average eddy volume and area inside of which the fluctuating quantities are considered correlated and outside of which the fluctuating quantities are considered uncorrelated. The correlation volume and correlation area may be given, respectively, as

$$V = \int \frac{\overline{T_{ij} T_{lm}}}{\overline{T_{ij} T_{lm}}} d\bar{y}'$$
[47]

and

$$S = \int \frac{\overline{F_i F_j'}}{\overline{F_i F_j}} dS(\overline{y'})$$
[48]

These expressions also hold for the time derivatives of the quantities under the integrals. Since eddies of different sizes have different frequency scales, V and S defined for a narrow band of frequencies would be expected to be functions of the frequency. One would expect V and S to be smaller for the higher frequencies; that is, that V would be approximately proportional to the inverse cube of the frequency and S approximately proportional to the inverse square of the frequency. This exact proportionality, of course, neglects the effects of sumand-difference frequencies in the velocity fluctuations and ignores the fact that time fluctuations are not synonymous with the space variations that are usually measured. The frequency dependence of V and S partially offsets the higher efficiencies of quadrupole and dipole radiation at the higher frequencies. As a result, the frequency of the peak in the sound spectrum should be about the same as the frequency of the peak in the spectrum of the fluctuating velocities or fluctuating forces. The correlation volume and correlation area might also depend on the particular velocity components and force components used in the integrals. In spite of these uncertainties, the effect of integrating over  $d\bar{y}'$  may be approximated by replacing  $d\bar{y}$  by V or S and removing the primes from the integrals that give the mean-square sound pressure and intensity.

#### MEAN-SQUARE SOUND PRESSURE IN TERMS OF SOUND POWER RADIATED

The mean-square sound pressure at any point in the sound field outside the geometric near field of like-oriented dipoles or quadrupoles may also be given in terms of the sound power *P* radiated by the multipoles. For the four special cases discussed previously (namely, dipoles, lateral quadrupoles, longitudinal quadrupoles, and a region of isotropic turbulence), the mean-square sound pressure is given, respectively, by

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{p_0 c P}{4 \pi r^2} \left( 3 \cos^2 \theta \right) \left( 1 + \frac{c^2}{r^2 \omega^{2'}} \right)$$
[49]

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{\rho_0 c P}{4 \pi r^2} (15 \sin^2 \theta \cos^2 \theta \cos^2 \phi) \left(1 + 3 \frac{c^2}{r^2 \omega^2} + 9 \frac{c^4}{r^4 \omega^4}\right)$$
[50]

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{\rho_{0} c P}{4 \pi r^{2}} \left( 5 \cos^{4} \theta \right) \left[ 1 + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2} \omega^{2}} \left( 3 - \frac{4}{\cos^{2} \theta} + \frac{1}{\cos^{4} \theta} \right) + \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4} \omega^{4}} \left( 9 - \frac{6}{\cos^{2} \theta} + \frac{1}{\cos^{4} \theta} \right) \right] [51]$$

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{\rho_0 c P}{4 \pi r^2} \left( 1 + 2 \frac{c^2}{r^2 \omega^2} + 12 \frac{c^4}{r^4 \omega^4} \right)$$
 [52]

The quantity  $\frac{\rho_0 c P}{4 \pi r^2}$  in each case gives the mean-square sound pressure at all points in the sound field of an equivalent simple source. The terms that depend on  $\theta$  and  $\phi$  indicate the variations of  $\overline{p^2}$  from the average over all directions. The last bracket in each equation gives , the induction near-field correction to the radiated mean-square sound pressure.

#### SLOPE OF FREQUENCY SPECTRUM

It is apparent that the effect of the induction near-field sound pressure is to enhance the low-frequency components in the sound spectrum as it appears in the far field. Therefore, the sound pressure spectrum determined from data on the induction near field will differ from the spectrum determined from data on the far field. The effect of the induction near field is to decrease the slope of the spectrum by 6 db/octave in the case of dipoles and 12 db/octave in the case of quadrupoles. For a narrow band of frequencies the approximate far-field sound pressure level may be obtained from the induction near-field sound pressure level by subtracting the quantity

$$10 \log \left( 1 + a_1 \frac{c^2}{r^2 \omega^2} + a_2 \frac{c^4}{r^4 \omega^4} \right)$$
 [53]

in each case using a mean frequency of the band and an average distance r. The quantities  $a_1$  and  $a_2$  are to be taken from the last bracket term in Equations [49], [50], [51], and [52] for the four cases discussed. The application of these equations to the study of the sound from turbulent jets and turbulent boundary layers will now be discussed.

#### SPECIAL CASES

The case of a *turbulent jet* is of special interest because of its widespread application. The sound produced by a jet is usually considered to consist of two parts: (1) from a cylindrical region of strong shear near the exit of the jet; and (2) from the core of the jet and a larger mixing region downstream. The sound from the shear layer is predominantly from lateral quadrupoles with axes along the jet and perpendicular to the shear layer of the jet. Thus, if  $\theta$  is measured from the axis of a circular jet and if the observation point is at least several jet diameters from the jet, the term  $\cos^2 \phi$  may be replaced by its average, namely  $\frac{1}{2}$ , in the equations pertaining to lateral quadrupoles. As a first approximation, it may be assumed that the sound from the core and the downstream part of the turbulent region of the jet is given by the equations for the quadrupole radiation from isotropic turbulence. To obtain reasonable corrections for data taken in the near-sound field of a jet, an assumed distribution of quadrupoles along the jet is integrated with respect to varying distance and angle from the measuring point. This procedure automatically includes the effects of the geometric near field, the induction near field, and the angular dependence of the quadrupoles. To a first approximation an average distance and angle may be used. For high convection Mach numbers it may be necessary to use the equations in Appendix C.

For the typical sound spectrum of the far-field sound of an air jet, given by the solid curve in Figure 5, the approximate spectrum expected from data taken at a distance of 1 ft from the jet is indicated by the dashed curve in the figure. The frequency corresponding to a 1-ft wavelength in air is about 1100 cps. The eventual change in slope at the lower frequencies is 12 db/octave, but the change in slope in the transition region between the near field and the far field is somewhat indeterminate because of the assumptions made as to the average distance r and the types of quadrupoles. These estimates can be made sufficiently accurate, however, to enable one to make reasonable corrections to data taken in the near-sound field.

The case of sound from a *turbulent boundary layer* is also of interest. Aspects of this problem have been discussed by Lighthill,<sup>24</sup> Powell,<sup>5</sup> Phillips,<sup>4</sup> and Curle.<sup>7</sup> Curle has shown, in general, how dipole radiation results when a solid body or boundary is present in the turbulent field. For curved boundaries dipoles with axes perpendicular to the boundary arise from the fluctuating pressures on the boundary, and dipoles with axes parallel to the boundary arise from the fluctuating shear forces. The dipoles from the fluctuating forces exerted by a plane boundary on a fluid have been shown by Phillips to have their axes parallel to the boundary. If these dipoles are assumed to be of approximately equal strength in the two coordinate directions in the surface and if, for convenience, the origin of coordinates is



Figure 5 - Typical Air Jet Noise Spectrum and Approximate Changes that Occur if Data Are Taken at an Average Distance of 1 Foot from the Jet

located at the measuring point, the contributions from a given area of uniform boundary layer may be easily found by integration. For instance, by using Phillips' tentative estimate for an x-Reynolds number of approximately  $10^8$  (sound power radiated per unit area equals approxi-

mately 4 (10<sup>-7</sup>)  $\rho_0 U^3 M_0^3$ ) and by using Equation [49] with  $P(3\cos^2\theta) \left(1 + \frac{c^2}{r^2\omega^2}\right)/r^2$  replaced by

$$\int_{\theta_{1}^{\prime}}^{\theta_{2}^{\prime}} \frac{8(10^{-7})\rho_{0}U^{3}M_{0}^{3}\left(\frac{3}{2}\sin^{2}\theta'\right)\cos^{2}\theta'}{\hbar^{2}}\left(1+\frac{c^{2}\cos^{2}\theta'}{\hbar^{2}\omega^{2}}\right)2\pi\hbar^{2}\frac{\sin\theta'}{\cos^{3}\theta'} d\theta'$$

the broad-band mean-square sound pressure a perpendicular distance h from the center of a circular ring area between  $\theta' = \theta'_1$  and  $\theta' = \theta'_2$  is

$$\overline{p^2} \cong 6 (10^{-7}) \rho_0^2 U^4 M_0^2 \left[ -\ln\left(\frac{\cos\theta_2'}{\cos\theta_1'}\right) + \frac{1}{2} (\cos^2\theta_2' - \cos^2\theta_1') + \frac{c^2}{4\omega^2 \hbar^2} (\sin^4\theta_2' - \sin^4\theta_1') \right] [54]$$

where  $M_0 = U/c$ ,

U is the free-stream velocity, and

 $\theta'$  is the angle with the perpendicular to the plane boundary.

Phillips has shown further, however, that the dipole contribution is negligible if the boundary layer is homogeneous in layers parallel to the boundary. Thus, for this condition the predominant sound would be from quadrupoles in the surface and in the turbulent boundary layer. A procedure similar to the above might be used to estimate the contributions of these quadrupoles. The quadrupole radiation from the turbulence proper might be treated approximately as contributions from isotropic turbulence outside the shear layer and from lateral quadrupoles in the shear layer just outside the laminar sublayer. Further, the effects of a convection velocity may be included by using the equations in Appendix C.

The above discussion of the noise from a turbulent boundary layer holds only for points in the fluid outside rigid bodies. In the case of nonrigid bodies, motion of the boundary, induced by the fluctuating pressure field on it, will create a system of simple sound sources over the boundary and will permit propagation of dipole and quadrupole sound through the boundary. A thin pliant boundary with turbulent fluid motion along one side and no net fluid motion along the other side, for instance, might radiate simple source, dipole, and quadrupole sound both into the moving fluid and into the motionless fluid, with the multipole sound radiated into the motionless fluid modified by the transmission properties of the boundary. The simple sources do not have an induction near field but they can have a geometric near field. The transmission and reflection properties of a nonrigid boundary in the induction near field of dipoles and quadrupoles are, of course, not as simple as for a plane sound wave. Because of their greater efficiency, the simple sources should predominate at low Mach numbers for many actual cases of turbulence on nonrigid boundaries. Any induction near-field correction thus will depend significantly on the relative contributions of the sources, dipoles, and quadrupoles in the boundary layer. To facilitate the determination of these relative contributions, the effects of the Mach number and other factors should be considered.

#### DIMENSIONLESS RATIOS

A little dimensional analysis facilitates the understanding of some of the properties of the induction near-sound field. By using a typical velocity U and a typical linear dimension L in the flow, as in Reference 1, and by ignoring the numerical factors, the expressions for the ratio of the mean-square sound pressure to the square of the typical Bernoulli pressure for the source, dipole, and quadrupole, respectively, may be written

$$\frac{\overline{p^2}}{\left(\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 U^2\right)^2} \sim \frac{L^2}{r^2}$$

$$(55)$$

$$\left(\frac{p^2}{\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 U^2}\right)^2 \sim \frac{L^2}{r^2} M_0^2 + \frac{L^4}{r^4}$$
 [56]

and

$$\frac{\overline{p^2}}{\left(\frac{1}{2} \rho_0 U^2\right)^2} \sim \frac{L^2}{r^2} M_0^4 + \frac{L^4}{r^4} M_0^2 + \frac{L^6}{r^6}$$
[57]

These expressions indicate that very near the turbulent region, where L/r is of the order of one or more, the root-mean-square sound pressure is of the order of the typical Bernoulli pressure in the flow itself and independent of the Mach number at low Mach numbers. This also indicates that very near the turbulent region the density changes are of the order of the density changes in the flow itself.

It is of interest also to know the ratio of the absolute value of the fluctuating Bernoulli pressure to the absolute value of the sound pressure at any point in the field of sources, dipoles, and quadrupoles. In the far field one can show that this ratio is always equal to the ratio of the particle velocity to twice the sound velocity or

$$\left|\frac{\frac{1}{2}\rho_{0}v^{2}}{p}\right| = \frac{|\int K \, d\bar{y}|}{8\pi\rho_{0}rc^{2}}$$
[58]

for a source,

$$\left|\frac{\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 v^2}{p}\right| = \frac{|f\dot{F}_3 d\overline{y}|\cos\theta}{8\pi\rho_0 rc^3}$$
[59]

for a dipole,

$$\left|\frac{\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 v^2}{p}\right| = \frac{\left|\int \vec{T}_{13} \, d\vec{y}\right| \sin\theta\cos\theta\cos\phi}{8\pi\rho_0 rc^4}$$
[60]

for a lateral quadrupole, and

$$\left| \frac{\frac{1}{2} \rho_0 v^2}{p} \right| = \frac{|f\vec{T}_{33} d\vec{y}| \cos^2 \theta}{8 \pi \rho_0 r c^4}$$
[61]

for a longitudinal quadrupole, where  $K \equiv K(\overline{y}, t-r/c)$  is the "mass rate density" or acoustic source strength per unit volume of the sources.

In the induction near field the ratio  $\left|\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 v^2/p\right|$  is equal to the ratio of the particle displacement to twice the radial distance from the multipole, with an additional angular dependence for the higher-order multipoles. In the induction near field of the four cases above, the ratios are, respectively:

$$\left|\frac{\frac{1}{2}\rho_{0}v^{2}}{p}\right| = \frac{|\int K d\bar{y}|}{8\pi\rho_{0}\omega^{2}r^{3}}$$
[62]

$$\left|\frac{\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 v^2}{p}\right| = \frac{\left|\int \dot{F}_3 d\bar{y}\right|}{8\pi\rho_0 \omega^3 r^4} \frac{(1+3\cos^2\theta)}{\left|\cos\theta\right|}$$
[63]

$$\left|\frac{\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 v^2}{p}\right| = \frac{\left|\int \ddot{T}_{13} d\bar{y}\right|}{8\pi\rho_0 \omega^4 r^5} \frac{3\left[9\sin^2\theta\cos^2\theta\cos^2\phi + \cos^2\phi\left(\cos^2\theta - \sin^2\theta\right)^2 + \cos^2\theta\sin^2\phi\right]}{\left|\sin\theta\cos\theta\cos\phi\right|}$$
[64]

$$\left|\frac{\frac{1}{2}\rho_0 v^2}{p}\right| = \frac{|\int \ddot{T}_{33} d\bar{y}|}{8\pi\rho_0 \omega^4 r^5} \frac{9\left[(1-3\cos^2\theta)^2 + 4\cos^2\theta\sin^2\theta\right]}{|3\cos^2\theta - 1|}$$
[65]

In general, the sound pressure from randomly oriented multipoles predominates over the fluctuating Bernoulli pressure in the induction near field as long as the magnitudes of the particle motions induced by the multipoles are small compared to the distance from the multipoles.

The dependence of the ratio of the sound power radiated to the mechanical power dissipated (the so-called "efficiency of conversion of mechanical power to sound power") on the Mach number and other factors may also be used to estimate the relative contributions of sources, dipoles, and quadrupoles. Except for secondary effects, this efficiency is proportional to  $M_0$  for sources,  $M_0^3$  for dipoles, and  $M_0^5$  for quadrupoles.

For jets the efficiency of conversion of mechanical power to sound power has been defined in terms of the total mechanical power of the jet. The efficiency of conversion to sound for a boundary layer, however, is more conveniently expressed in terms of the time rate of energy dissipation by the boundary layer; namely, the drag times the free-stream velocity. In terms of the drag coefficient  $c_f$ , the efficiency of conversion to sound for the dipole and quadrupole radiation from a boundary layer may be written, respectively:<sup>4</sup>

$$\eta_d = \frac{\text{acoustic power per unit area}}{\frac{1}{2} \rho_0 U^3 c_f} = M_0^3 g_d (R, M_0)$$
 [66]

$$\eta_q = \frac{\text{acoustic power per unit area}}{\frac{1}{2} \rho_0 U^3 c_f} = M_0^5 g_q (R, M_0)$$
 [67]

Thus, in ranges of conditions in which each multipole source predominates, data may be consolidated and  $\eta_d$  and  $\eta_q$  evaluated. These efficiencies would be expected to show secondary Mach number effects and Reynolds number dependences through the functions  $g_d(R, M_0)$  and  $g_a(R, M_0)$ , especially at low Reynolds numbers.

For a uniform boundary layer, the rate of energy dissipation by the layer should be a more realistic standard than the total power of the jet as used to compare jet noise data. Thus, the efficiency  $\eta_q$  would not be expected to be the same as the acoustic efficiency as defined for a jet. The presence of high viscous dissipation of energy very near the boundary would tend to make  $\eta_q$  lower than jet efficiencies. But the fact that much of the energy dissipated in a jet is in a region with lower Mach number than that used to define the jet sound conversion efficient, would tend to make  $\eta_q$  higher than jet efficiencies. The separation of the contributions of the fluctuating forces and the fluctuating stresses and the evaluation of

 $\eta_d$  and  $\eta_q$  may be facilitated by using the special properties of the induction near-sound field of dipoles and quadrupoles.

#### SUMMARY

In summary, the near-field properties of the general sound field of dipoles, lateral quadrupoles, and longitudinal quadrupoles, as well as isotropic turbulence, have been discussed for various assumed conditions. The general expressions for the rms sound pressure are expected to be the most useful in practical applications. These applications would include the analysis of internal noise and structural loads caused by jets, propellers, and the boundary layer of aircraft and ships; the analysis of surface and turbulence noise in the close vicinity of wind tunnels and water tunnels; and the analysis of surface and turbulence noise in the vicinity of the boundary layer of objects moving in air or water. To facilitate the use of the equations in these applications, a number of useful concepts are also given.

#### **APPENDIX A**

### EXPANDED FORM OF EQUATIONS FOR MEAN-SQUARE SOUND PRESSURE AND INTENSITY

Equations [19], [25], [21], and [26], respectively, may be expanded by letting i, j, l, and m take on the integral values of 1, 2, and 3 in all combinations and summing the terms. These equations then become

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2 c^2} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \left( \overline{\dot{A}\dot{A}}' + \frac{c^2}{r^2} \ \overline{A}\overline{A}' \right) d\overline{y} \ d\overline{y}'$$
[68]

$$I_r = \frac{1}{16\pi^2 \rho_0 c^3} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \quad \overline{\dot{A}\dot{A}}' \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$

$$I_\theta = I_\phi = 0$$
[69]

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left\{ \overline{\ddot{B}\ddot{B}'} + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \left[ 3\overline{\ddot{B}\ddot{B}'} + \overline{\dot{D}(\dot{D}' - 4\dot{B}')} \right] + \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4}} \left[ 9\overline{BB'} + \overline{D(D' - 6B')} \right] \right\} d\bar{y} d\bar{y}' d\bar{y}'$$

$$(70)$$

$$I_{r} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left[ \frac{\vec{B}\vec{B}' + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}}}{\vec{D}(\vec{D}' - 3\vec{B}')} \right] d\bar{y} d\bar{y}'$$

$$I_{\theta} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 \rho_0 c^5} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} 2 \frac{c^2}{r^2} \overline{\dot{D}(\dot{E}' + \dot{F}')} \, d\bar{y} \, d\bar{y}'$$
[71]

and

$$I_{\phi} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 \rho_0 c^5} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \ 2 \frac{c^2}{r^2} \ \overline{\dot{D}(\dot{G}' + \dot{H}')} \ d\bar{y} \ d\bar{y}'$$

where

$$A = \sin\theta\cos\phi F_1 + \sin\theta\sin\phi F_2 + \cos\theta F_3$$

$$B = \sin^2\theta\cos^2\phi T_{11} + \sin^2\theta\sin^2\phi T_{22} + \cos^2\theta T_{33}$$

$$+ 2(\sin^2\theta\sin\phi\cos\phi T_{12} + \sin\theta\cos\theta\cos\phi T_{13} + \sin\theta\cos\theta\sin\phi T_{23}$$
[73]

$$D = T_{11} + T_{22} + T_{33}$$
 [74]

$$E = \sin\theta\cos\theta\cos^2\phi \ T_{11} + \sin\theta\cos\theta\sin^2\phi \ T_{22} - \sin\theta\cos\theta \ T_{33}$$
[75]

$$F = 2 \sin \theta \cos \theta \sin \phi \cos \phi T_{12} - (1 - 2\cos^2 \theta) \cos \phi T_{13} - (1 - 2\cos^2 \theta) \sin \phi T_{23}$$
 [76]

$$G = -\sin\theta\cos\phi\sin\phi T_{11} + \sin\theta\cos\phi\sin\phi T_{22}$$
[77]

and

$$H = \sin \theta (1 - 2\sin^2 \phi) T_{12} - \cos \theta \sin \phi T_{13} + \cos \theta \cos \phi T_{23}$$
[78]

It may be seen that, in general, terms involving interaction between lateral and longitudinal quadrupoles, longitudinal quadrupoles in different directions, and lateral quadrupoles in different directions, are present.

#### APPENDIX B

#### VECTOR FORM OF EQUATIONS FOR MEAN-SQUARE SOUND PRESSURE AND INTENSITY

By defining the fluctuating force vector  $\overline{F}$  by the relation  $F_i F_i = \overline{F} \cdot \overline{F}$ , Equations [19] and [25] may be written in the vector form

$$\overline{p^2} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2 c^2} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \left[ \left( \frac{\overline{\partial}}{\partial t} \quad \overline{\overline{F}} \cdot \overline{r} \right) \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \quad \overline{\overline{F}' \cdot \overline{r}} \right) + \frac{\overline{c^2}}{r^2} \quad \overline{\overline{F} \cdot \overline{r}} \quad \overline{\overline{F}' \cdot \overline{r}} \\ \frac{\overline{\partial}}{r} \quad \overline{d\overline{y}} \quad d\overline{y}' \quad [79] \right]$$

and

$$I_r = \frac{1}{16 \pi^2 \rho_0 c^3} \iint \frac{1}{r^2} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \frac{\overline{F} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right) \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \frac{\overline{F} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right) \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \frac{\overline{F} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right) \ d\overline{y} \ d\overline{y}'$$
[80]

By using Equation [38] and the relation  $u_i u_i = \overline{u} \cdot \overline{u}$ , Equations [21], [20], and [26] may be written in the form

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{\rho_{0}^{2}}{16\pi^{2}c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \left\{ \left[ \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial t^{2}} \left( \frac{\overline{u} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right)^{2} \right] \left[ \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial t^{2}} \left( \frac{\overline{u}' \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right)^{2} \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t^{2}} \left( \frac{\overline{u}' \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right)^{2} \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \frac{\overline{u}' \cdot \overline{v}}{r} \right)^{2} \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \frac{\overline{u}' \cdot \overline{v}}{r} \right)^{2} \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \frac{\overline{u}' \cdot \overline{v}}{r} \right)^{2} \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right) \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right] \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u}' \cdot \overline{u}' \right]$$

$$\begin{split} I_{r} &= \frac{\rho_{0}^{2}}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2}} \Biggl\{ \Biggl[ \frac{\overline{\partial}}{\partial t^{2}} \left( \frac{\overline{u} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right)^{2} \Biggr] \Biggl[ \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial t^{2}} \left( \frac{\overline{u} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right)^{2} \Biggr] \Biggr\} \\ &+ \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \Biggl\{ \Biggl[ \frac{\overline{\partial}}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u} \cdot \overline{u} \right) \Biggr] \Biggl[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u} \cdot \overline{u} \right) \Biggr] - 3 \Biggl[ \frac{\overline{\partial}}{\partial t} \left( \frac{\overline{u} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right)^{2} \Biggr] \Biggl[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u} \cdot \overline{u} \right) \Biggr] \Biggr\} \Biggr\} d\overline{y} d\overline{y} \cdot \\ I_{\theta} &= \frac{\rho_{0}^{2}}{16 \pi^{2} \rho_{0} c^{5}} \Biggl\{ \int \frac{2 c^{2}}{r^{4}} \Biggl\{ \frac{\overline{\partial}}{\partial t} \left( \overline{u} \cdot \overline{u} \right) \Biggr\} \Biggl\{ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \Biggl[ \left( \frac{\overline{u} \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right) \left( \frac{\overline{u} \cdot \overline{\theta}}{\theta} \right) \Biggr] \Biggr\} d\overline{y} d\overline{y} \cdot \end{split}$$

$$[83]$$

and

$$I_{\phi} = \frac{\rho_0^2}{16 \pi^2 \rho_0 c^5} \iint \frac{2 c^2}{r^4} \left\{ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} (\overline{u} \cdot \overline{u}) \right\} \left\{ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ \left( \frac{\overline{u}' \cdot \overline{r}}{r} \right) \left( \frac{\overline{u} \cdot \overline{\phi}}{\phi} \right) \right] \right\} d\overline{y} \ d\overline{y}'$$

#### **APPENDIX C**

#### EFFECT OF CONVECTION OF TURBULENCE

For the case of fluctuating forces being convected at vector Mach number  $\overline{M}$  the transformations used by Lighthill<sup>1</sup> and Equation [1] lead to

$$p = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int \left[ \frac{r_i \dot{F}_i}{c \left(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{\tau}\right)^2} + \frac{\left(1 - M^2\right) r_i F_i}{\left(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{\tau}\right)^3} - \frac{M_i F_i}{\left(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{\tau}\right)^2} \right] d\overline{\eta}$$
[84]

where  $\overline{\eta} = \overline{y} + \overline{M}r$  and  $F_i \equiv F_i(\overline{\eta}, t - r/c)$ . By taking the time average of the square of the instantaneous sound pressure, the mean-square sound pressure becomes

$$\overline{p}^{2} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}c^{2}} \iint \frac{1}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \left\{ \frac{r_{i}r_{j}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \overline{F_{i}F_{j}}' + \frac{c^{2}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \left[ \frac{\left(1-M^{2}\right)^{2}r_{i}r_{j}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} - \frac{2\left(1-M^{2}\right)r_{i}M_{j}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})} + M_{i}M_{j} \right] \overline{F_{i}F_{j}'} \right\} d\bar{\eta} d\bar{\eta}'$$
[85]

where terms involving odd numbers of time derivatives have been neglected as before.

If the fluctuating forces are being transported in the  $x_3$ -direction,  $|\overline{M}| = M = M_3$  and  $\overline{M} \cdot \overline{\tau}/\tau = M \cos \theta$ . Therefore, the mean-square sound pressure is

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} c^{2}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2} (1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} \left\{ \frac{r_{i} r_{j}}{r^{2} (1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{\dot{F}_{i} \dot{F}_{j}}' + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2} (1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} \left[ \frac{(1 - M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{j}}{r^{2} (1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{F_{i} F_{j}'} - \frac{2 M (1 - M^{2}) r_{i}}{r (1 - M \cos \theta)} \overline{F_{i} F_{j}'} + M^{2} \overline{F_{3} F_{3}'} \right] \right\} d\overline{\eta} \ d\overline{\eta}'$$

$$[86]$$

For the special case of dipoles having axes in the  $x_3$ -direction and being transported at Mach number M in the  $x_3$ -direction, the mean-square sound pressure is

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} c^{2}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2} (1 - M \cos \theta)^{4}} \left\{ \cos^{2} \theta \, \overline{F_{3}} \, \overline{F_{3}}' + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \left[ \frac{\cos^{2} \theta \, (1 - M^{2})^{2}}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} - \frac{2 \cos \theta \, M (1 - M^{2})}{1 - M \cos \theta} + M^{2} \right] \overline{F_{3}} \, \overline{F_{3}}' \right\} \, d\overline{\eta} \, d\overline{\eta}'$$
[87]

Similarly, for the case of turbulence being convected at vector Mach number  $\overline{M}$ , the instantaneous sound pressure, by using Equation [2], is

$$p = \frac{\mathbf{i}}{4\pi} \int \left\{ \frac{r_i r_j}{(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^2} \left[ \frac{\ddot{T}_{ij}}{c^2 (r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})} + \frac{3(1 - M^2) \dot{T}_{ij}}{c (r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^2} + \frac{3(1 - M^2)^2 T_{ij}}{(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^3} \right] - \frac{2r_i M_j}{r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{\tau}} \left[ \frac{2\dot{T}_{ij}}{c (r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^2} + \frac{3(1 - M^2) T_{ij}}{(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^3} \right] - \delta_{ij} \left[ \frac{\dot{T}_{ij}}{c (r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^2} + \frac{(1 - M^2) T_{ij}}{(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^3} + M_i M_j \left[ \frac{2T_{ij}}{(r - \overline{M} \cdot \overline{r})^3} \right] \right\} d\overline{\eta}$$
[88]

where now  $T_{ij} \equiv T_{ij}$  ( $\overline{\eta}$ , t-r/c). By again neglecting terms involving an odd number of time derivatives, the mean-square sound pressure becomes

$$\begin{split} \overline{p^{2}} &= \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \left\{ \frac{r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} r_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{4}} \overline{T_{ij}} \overline{T_{lm}}^{*} \\ &+ \frac{c^{2}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \left[ \frac{3 (1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} r_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{4}} - \frac{4 (1-M^{2}) \delta_{ij} r_{l} r_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} + \delta_{ij} \delta_{lm} - \frac{12 (1-M^{2}) r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{3}} \\ &+ \frac{16 r_{i} r_{l} M_{j} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} - \frac{4 r_{i} r_{j} M_{l} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} + \frac{8 \delta_{lm} r_{i} M_{j}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})} \right] \overline{T_{ij}} \overline{T_{lm}}^{*} \\ &+ \frac{c^{4}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \left[ \frac{9 (1-M^{2})^{4} r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} r_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{4}} - \frac{6 (1-M^{2})^{3} \delta_{ij} r_{l} r_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} + (1-M^{2}) \delta_{ij} \delta_{lm} \\ &- \frac{36 (1-M^{2})^{3} r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{3}} + \frac{36 (1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{l} M_{j} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} + \frac{12 (1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{j} M_{l} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \\ &+ \frac{12 (1-M^{2})^{2} \delta_{lm} r_{i} M_{j}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{3}} + \frac{36 (1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{l} M_{j} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} + \frac{12 (1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{j} M_{l} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} \\ &+ \frac{14 (1-M^{2})^{2} \delta_{lm} r_{i} M_{j}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{3}} + \frac{36 (1-M^{2}) r_{i} M_{j} M_{l} M_{m}}{(r-\overline{M}\cdot\overline{r})^{2}} - 4 (1-M^{2}) \delta_{ij} M_{l} M_{m} \end{split}$$

If the turbulence is being transported in the  $x_3$ -direction, the mean-square sound pressure becomes

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \left\{ \frac{r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{4} (1-M \cos \theta)^{4}} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{lm} + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{3(1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{4} (1-M \cos \theta)^{4}} \\ \frac{4(1-M^{2}) \delta_{ij} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} + \delta_{ij} \delta_{lm} \end{bmatrix} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{lm} - \frac{12 M (1-M^{2}) r_{i} r_{j} r_{l}}{r^{3} (1-M \cos \theta)} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{lj} + \frac{16 M^{2} r_{i} r_{l}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{T}_{i3} \overline{T}_{lj} \right\} \\ - \frac{4 M^{2} r_{i} r_{j}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{33} + \frac{8 M r_{i}}{r (1-M \cos \theta)} \overline{T}_{i3} \overline{T}_{ll} \right\} + \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4} (1-M \cos \theta)^{4}} \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} 9 (1-M^{2})^{4} r_{i} r_{j} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{4} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{T}_{i3} \overline{T}_{ll} \right\} \\ - \frac{6 (1-M^{2})^{3} \delta_{ij} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{33} + \frac{8 M r_{i}}{r (1-M \cos \theta)} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{lm} - \frac{36 (1-M^{2})^{3} r_{i} r_{j} r_{l}}{r^{3} (1-M \cos \theta)^{3}} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{lj} \right\} \\ + \frac{6 (1-M^{2})^{3} \delta_{ij} r_{l} r_{m}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} + (1-M^{2})^{2} \delta_{ij} \delta_{lm} \right] \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{lm} - \frac{36 (1-M^{2})^{3} r_{i} r_{j} r_{l}}{r^{3} (1-M \cos \theta)^{3}} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{lj} \right\} \\ + \frac{36 M^{2} (1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{l}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{T}_{i3} \overline{T}_{lj} + \frac{12 M^{2} (1-M^{2})^{2} r_{i} r_{j}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)^{2}} \overline{T}_{ij} \overline{T}_{i3} \overline{T}_{lj} \right\} \\ - \frac{24 M^{3} (1-M^{2}) r_{i}}{r^{2} (1-M \cos \theta)} \overline{T}_{i3} \overline{T}_{33} - 4 M^{2} (1-M^{2}) \overline{T}_{ii} \overline{T}_{33} + 4 M^{4} \overline{T}_{33} \overline{T}_{33} \right\} d\bar{\eta} d\bar{\eta} r$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} 90 \end{bmatrix}$$

For the case of lateral quadrupoles having axes in the  $x_1$ - and  $x_3$ -directions and being transported in the  $x_3$ -direction at Mach number M, the mean-square sound pressure is given by

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} c^{4}} \iint \frac{4 \sin^{2} \theta \cos^{2} \phi}{r^{2} (1 - M \cos \theta)^{6}} \left\{ \cos^{2} \theta \ \overline{\dot{T}_{13}} \ \overline{\dot{T}_{13}}' \\ + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \left[ \frac{3 (1 - M^{2})^{2} \cos^{2} \theta}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} - \frac{6 M (1 - M^{2}) \cos \theta}{1 - M \cos \theta} + 4 M^{2} \right] \ \overline{\dot{T}_{13}} \ \overline{\dot{T}_{13}}' \\ + \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4}} \left[ \frac{9 (1 - M^{2})^{4} \cos^{2} \theta}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{4}} - \frac{18 M (1 - M^{2})^{3} \cos \theta}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{3}} + \frac{9 M^{2} (1 - M^{2})^{2}}{1 - M \cos \theta^{2}} \right] \ \overline{T_{13}} \ \overline{T_{13}}' \\ \left[ 91 \right]$$

Beyond several diameters from a circular jet,  $\cos^2 \phi$  may be replaced by its average value; namely  $\frac{1}{2}$ , as before.

For the case of longitudinal quadrupoles having their axes in the  $x_3$ -direction and being transported in the  $x_3$ -direction at Mach number M, the mean-square sound pressure is given by

$$\overline{p^{2}} = \frac{1}{16 \pi^{2} c^{4}} \iint \frac{1}{r^{2} (1 - M \cos \theta)^{4}} \left\{ \cos^{4} \theta \ \overline{\vec{T}_{33}} \ \overline{\vec{T}_{33}} \\ + \frac{c^{2}}{r^{2}} \left[ \frac{3 (1 - M^{2})^{2} \cos^{4} \theta}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} - \frac{12 M (1 - M^{2}) \cos^{3} \theta}{1 - M \cos \theta} - (4 - 9 M^{2}) \cos^{2} \theta + 6 M \cos \theta + 1 \right] \overline{\vec{T}_{33}} \ \overline{\vec{T}_{33}} \\ + \frac{c^{4}}{r^{4}} \left[ \frac{9 (1 - M^{2})^{4} \cos^{4} \theta}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{4}} - \frac{36 M (1 - M^{2})^{3} \cos^{3} \theta}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{3}} - \frac{6 (1 - 9 M^{2}) (1 - M^{2})^{2} \cos^{2} \theta}{(1 - M \cos \theta)^{2}} \\ + \frac{12 (1 - 3 M^{2}) (1 - M^{2}) M \cos \theta}{1 - M \cos \theta} + (1 - 3 M^{2})^{2} \right] \ \overline{\vec{T}_{33}} \ \vec{T}_{33} \\ \end{bmatrix} d\overline{\eta} \ d\overline{\eta} \ '\overline{\eta} \ (92)$$

It may be seen that introducing a convection velocity somewhat complicates the expressions for the general sound field. The intensity could be obtained for the case of convection of dipoles and quadrupoles, but the complexity would be great indeed.

#### REFERENCES

1. Lighthill, M.J., "On Sound Generated Aerodynamically, I, General Theory," Proceedings of the Royal Society, Series A, Vol. 211, No. 1107 (20 Mar 1952), pp. 564-587.

2. Lighthill, M.J., "On Sound Generated Aerodynamically, II, Turbulence as a Source of Sound," Proceedings of the Royal Society, Series A, Vol. 222, No. 1148 (23 Feb 1954), pp. 1-32.

3. Proudman, I., "The Generation of Noise by Isotropic Turbulence," Proceedings of the Royal Society, Series A, Vol. 214, No. 1116 (7Aug 1952), pp. 119-132.

4. Phillips, O.M., "Surface Noise from a Plane Turbulent Boundary Layer," Fluid Motion Sub-Committee, Aeronautical Research Council (Great Britain), F.M. 2099 (16,963) (4 Aug 1954, revised 28 Mar 1955). (See also Proceedings of the Royal Society, Series A, No. 1198, Vol. 234, 21 Feb 1956.)

5. Powell, A., "Thoughts on Boundary Layer Noise," Fluid Motion Sub-Committee, Aeronautical Research Council (Great Britain), F.M. 2061 (16,727) (15 Apr 1954).

6. Mawardi, O.K. and Dyer, I., "On Noise of Aerodynamic Origin," Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, Vol. 25, No. 3 (May 1953), pp. 389-395.

7. Curle, N., "The Influence of Solid Boundaries Upon Aerodynamic Sound," Proceedings of the Royal Society, Series A, Vol. 231 (1955), pp. 505-514.

8. Fowell, L.R. and Korbacher, G.K., "A Review of Aerodynamic Noise," University of Toronto Institute of Aerophysics Review, No. 8 (Jul 1955).

9. Garrick, I.E. and Watkins, C.E., "A Theoretical Study of the Effect of Forward Speed on the Free-Space Sound-Pressure Field Around Propellers," National Advisory Committee for Aeronautics Report 1198 (1954).

10. Franz, G.J., "Splashes as Sources of Sound in Liquids," Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, Vol. 31, No. 8 (Aug 1959).

11. Bolt, R.H., et al., "Handbook of Acoustic Noise Control, Vol. I, Physical Acoustics," Wright Air Development Center Technical Report 52-204 (Dec 1952), p. 85.

12. Westley, R. and Lilley, G.M., "An Investigation of the Noise Field from a Small Jet and Methods for Its Reduction," The College of Aeronautics, Cranfield (Great Britain), Report 53 (Jan 1952).

13. Lassiter, L.W. and Hubbard, H.H., "The Near Noise Field of Static Jets and Some Model Studies of Devices for Noise Reduction," National Advisory Committee for Aeroanutics Report 1261 (1956).

14. Howes, W.L. and Mull, H.R., "Near Noise Field of a Jet-Engine Exhaust. I - Sound Pressures," National Advisory Committee for Aeronautics TN 3763 (Oct 1956).

15. Callaghan, E.E., et al., "Near Noise Field of a Jet-Engine Exhaust. II - Cross Correlation of Sound Pressures," National Advisory Committee for Aeronautics TN 3764 (Sep 1956).

16. Wolfe, M.O.W., "The Structural Aspects of Jet Noise," The Journal of the Royal Aeronautical Society, Vol. 61, No. 554 (Feb 1957).

17. Wolfe, M.O.W., "Near Field Jet Noise," Advisory Group for Aeronautical Research and Development Report 112 (Apr-May 1957).

18. Jorgensen, D.W., "Measurements of Noise from Cavitating Submerged Water Jets," David Taylor Model Basin Report 1126 (Nov 1958).

19. Hubbard, H.H., "A Survey of the Aircraft-Noise Problem with Special Reference to Its Physical Aspects," National Advisory Committee for Aeronautics TN 2701 (May 1952).

20. Goldstein, S. (edited by), "Modern Developments in Fluid Dynamics," Vol. I, Oxford University Press (1938), p. 191.

21. Batchelor, G.K., "Homogeneous Turbulence," Cambridge University Press (1953), p. 79.

22. von Kármán, T. and Howarth, L., "On the Statistical Theory of Isotropic Turbulence," Proceedings of the Royal Society, Series A, Vol. 164 (1938), pp. 192-215.

23. Batchelor, G.K., "Pressure Fluctuations in Isotropic Turbulence," Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society, Vol. 47 (1951), pp. 359-374.

24. Lighthill, M.J., "Notes Relevant to Any Investigation of Noise from Turbulent Boundary Layers, and the Effect of Compressibility on Turbulence," Fluid Motion Sub-Committee, Aeronautical Research Council (Great Britain), F.M. 2063 (16,741) (28 Apr 1954).

#### INITIAL DISTRIBUTION

#### Copies

#### Copies

11	CHBUSHIPS	1	CO & DIR, USNMDL
	3 Tech Into Sec (Code 335) 1 Appl Science (Code 340)	2	CO & DIR, USNEL
	1 Noise Reduction (Code 345) 1 Ship Design (Code 410)	1	CO & DIR, USNUSL
	1 Prelim Des & Ship Pro (Code 420)	1	DIR, USNEES
	1 Minesweeping (Code 631) 1 Mine Torpedo Countermeas (Code 368)	1	DIR, USNUSRL
	1 Propel, Shafting, & Bearing (Code 644)	1	SUPT, USNAVPGSCOL
2	CHBIJORD	1	CO, USNROTC & NAVADMINU MIT
2	1 Code ReU	~ 1	Dir of Def (R & E)
		5	DIR, NASA
1	CHBUAER, Aero & Hydro Br, AD-:	1	DIR, Armour Res Fdtn, Chicago, III.
4	2 Mech Br (Code 438)	1	DIR, APL, Johns Hopkins Univ
	1 Naval Sci Div (Code 460) 1 Undersea Warfare (Code 466)	1	Bethlehem Steel Co., Quincy
1	ONR Boston	1	Bath Iron Works Corp., Bath
2	ONR London	1	DIR, Exper Nav Tank, Univ of Mich
1	ONR New York	1	DIR, DL, SIT, Hoboken
1	ONR Pasadena	1	Head, Dept of NAME, MIT
1		2	Newport News Shipbldg & Dry Dock Co.,
1	NAVSHIP TO MAKE		Newport News, Va. 1. Sr.Nav Architect
1			1 Supt, Hydraulic Lab
1	NAVSHIPYD CHASN	1	DIR, Woods Hole Oceanographic Inst, Woods Hole
2	CO, USN Sub Base, New London Attn: Sound Analysis Group	1	DIR, ORL, Penn St Univ, University Park
2	CO, USN Sub Base, Pearl Harbor Attn: Sound Analysis Group	3	Bott, Beranek, & Newman, Cambridge 1 Edward M. Kerwin
2	SUPSHIPINSORD, Groton		
1	COM, SURASDEVDET, U.S. Atlantic Fleet		
1	CDR, USNOL		
2	DIR, USNRL 1 Tech Info Div (Code 2021) 1 Sound Div (Code 5504)		
2	CDR, USNOTS		

	the second se
<ul> <li>Devid Toylor Model Bosin. Report 92. THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>Cound - Propagation</li> <li>October 1959. v. 33p. illus., refs.</li> <li>UNCLASSIFIED</li> <li>General expressions for the velocity potential., particle veloc.</li> <li>Turbulence - Sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are sound pressure, and sound intensity for the action transmission.</li> <li>Sity fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulence, and sound intensitie a turbulence to the presence in the presence and the lateral quadrupole radiation from itsuchoric turbulence, and analysis</li> <li>G a large mean blass trad fluctual points in the sound filed that are much less than avvelongth from ubit fool to a large mean blass trad elistion from itsuchoric turbulence, and analysis</li> <li>G a large mean blass trad elistion from itsuchoric turbulence, and the field that are mony the requency spect.</li> <li>I. NS 715-102</li> <li>Sources are shown to differ significantly from the frequency spect.</li> <li>I. NS 715-102</li> <li>Sources.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>David Taylor Model Basin. Report 982.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franc.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franc.</li> <li>Control 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>UNCLASSIFIED</li> <li>General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc.</li> <li>General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc.</li> <li>General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc.</li> <li>General expressions for the sound generated by turbulence rest.</li> <li>Turbulence - Sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are desived, statting from Lighthill's functioner are desived, and prosented intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are desived, statting from Lighthill's functioner are desived a turbulence tradition from the turbulence in the presence in the reduction from the turbulence in the presence of the lateral quadrupole radiation from the turbulence points in the sound outdery, the quadrupole radiation from the turbulence points in the sound field that are much less than a wavelength from multipole sound sound field that are may wavelengths from the multipole sound sound field that are may wavelengths from the multipole sound sound sound buserved at points in the sound sound sound solar ved at points in the sound sound solar ved at points in the sound sound sound solar ved at points in the sound sound solar ved at points in the sound sound sound solar ved at points in the sound solar ved at points in the sound solar ved at points in the sound sound solar ved at points in the sound solar ved at points in the sound sound sound sound solar ved at points in the soun</li></ul>
<ul> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>Sound - Propagation</li> <li>teolose 1993. v. 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>UNCLASSIFIED</li> <li>Properties</li> <li>General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc.</li> <li>Turbulence - Sound</li> <li>a. Turbulence - Sound</li> <li>a. Acoustic properties -</li> <li>ty fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulence, and</li> <li>a. Atomatic properties -</li> <li>ty fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulence, and</li> <li>a. Atomatic properties -</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>and largeding that are muol less than a vavelength from multipole sound</li> <li>and largedinal patterns of the sound observed a points in the sound</li> <li>and large in any vavelength from the frequency specta and</li> <li>and that are must wavelength from the frequency specta and</li> <li>b. Ata are must wavelength from the frequency specta and</li> <li>c. Ata are analy vavelength from the frequency specta and</li> <li>b. Ata are must wavelength from the frequency specta and</li> <li>c. Ata are analy vavelength from the frequency specta and</li> <li>c. Ata are analy vavelength from the frequency specta and</li> <li>c. Ata are analy and the analysis</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>arid Toylor Model Basin. Report 982.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>Cober 1392. V. 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>UNCLASSIFIED</li> <li>Cohene 1392. V. 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>Cohene 1392. V. 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>UNCLASSIFIED</li> <li>Cohene 1392. V. 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>Cohene 1392. V. 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>UNCLASSIFIED</li> <li>Cohene 1392. V. 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>Cohene 1302. The requires revel</li> <li>Cohene 1202. The requires revel</li> <li>Cohene 1202. The requeres revel</li> <li>Cohene 1202. The revel</li> <li>Cohene 1202. The revel</li> <li>Cohene 1202. The revel</li> <li>Cohene 120</li></ul>

<ol> <li>Sound - Propagation</li> <li>Acoustic fields -</li> <li>Properies</li> <li>Turbulence - Sound</li> <li>Turbulent boundary layer</li> <li>Acoustic properties -</li> <li>Acoustic properties -</li> <li>Actional analysis</li> <li>Mathematical analysis</li> <li>Mathematical analysis</li> <li>I. NS715-102</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Sound - Propagation</li> <li>Acoustic fields - Properties</li> <li>Turbulence - Sound 4. Turbulence - Sound 4. Turbulen boundary layer</li> <li>Acoustic properties - Acoustic properties</li> <li>Jets - Acoustic proper- ties - Mathematical analysis</li> <li>I. NS715-102</li> </ol>
David Toylor Madel Bosin. Report 982. THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz, Occober 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs. UNCLASSIFIED General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc- ity, instantanous sound pressure, mare-guare sound pressure, and sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are do- sity. Turctuations in the methulen the neuron for the den- sity interactions in the methulen boundary layer of a tilt the presence of a large mean shear are discussed. The frequency spectra and the lateral quadrupole radiation from turbulence, and the lateral quadrupole radiation from turbulence, and the lateral quadrupole radiation from turbulence, and differil that are much lase than a wavelength from multipole sound sources are shown to differ significantly from the frequency spec- tra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound field that are many wavelengths from the multipole sound sources.	Devid Toylor Model Basin. Report 982. THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz. Occober 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs. UNCLASSIFIED Corober 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs. UNCLASSIFIED General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc- ity, instantamous sound pressure, man-square sound pressure, and sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are de- rived, starting from Lighthill's fundamental relations for the den- ity fluctuations in the medulem tobundary layer of a tid dipole radiation from the urbulent boundary layer of a the boundary, the quadrupole radiation from isotropic turbulence, and dipole radiation from the urbulent boundary layer of a sound patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound field that are nuch less that a awvellength from the frequency spec- tra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sources are alsown to differ significantly from the multipole sound sources.
<ul> <li>Duvid Toylor Model Basin. Report 982.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz.</li> <li>Cocober 1939. v, 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>UNCLASSIFIED 2.</li> <li>Cocober 1939. v, 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>October 1939. v, 35p. illus., refs.</li> <li>General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc.</li> <li>General expressions for the sound pressure, and sound intonsity for the sound pressure, and sound intonsity for the sound generated by tubulence are destributed into the methalen boundary layer of a trigid</li> <li>S. Tarbulent boundary layer of a trigid boundary, the endine outagle a turbulence, and analysis boundary, the quetupole radiation from isotropic turbulence, and analysis</li> <li>boundary, the grantengous of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound concelled.</li> </ul>	Devid Toylor Model Basin. Report 982. THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz. THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz. October 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs. General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc. General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc. General expressions for the velocity potential, particle veloc. Turbulence – Sound ity, instantaneous sound pressure, and intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are de- ity, instantaneous sound pressure, and intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are de- ity, instantaneous sound pressure, and intensity for the sound generated by turbulence, and the lateril quadrupole radiation from turbulence, and analysis difield that are much less than a wavelength from multipole sound field that are much less than a wavelength from multipole sound sources are shown to differ significantly from the frequency spec- to and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound field that are many wavelengths from the multipole sound sources.

David Taylor Model Basin. Report 982.

THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz, UNCLASSIFIED October 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs.

sources are shown to differ significantly from the frequency spectra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the and sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are derived, starting from Lighthill's fundamental relations for the denboundary, the quadrupole radiation from isotropic turbulence. and General expressions for the velocity potential, particle velocof a large mean shear are discussed. The frequency spectra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound ity, instantaneous sound pressure, mean-square sound pressure, sity fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulent region. The field that are much less than a wavelength from multipole sound the lateral quadrupole radiation from turbulence in the presence sound field that are many wavelengths from the multipole sound dipole radiation from the turbulent boundary layer of a rigid sources.

 Turbulent boundary lave: 5. Jets - Acoustic proper-- Acoustic properties -Mathematical analysis 3. Turbulence - Sound ties - Mathematical 2. Acoustic fields transmission Properties analysis

I. Franz, Gerald J. II. NS715-102

# David Taylor Model Basin. Report 982.

THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz, UNCLASSIFIED October 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs.

sources are shown to differ significantly from the frequency specra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the and sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are derived, starting from Lighthill's fundamental relations for the denboundary, the quadrupole radiation from isotropic turbulence, and of a large mean shear are discussed. The frequency spectra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound General expressions for the velocity potential, particle velocity, instantaneous sound pressure, mean-square sound pressure, sity fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulent region. The the lateral quadrupole radiation from turbulence in the presence field that are much less than a wavelength from multipole sound sound field that are many wavelengths from the multipole sound dipole radiation from the turbulent boundary layer of a rigid Sources

1. Sound - Propagation 2. Acoustic fields

3. Turbulence - Sound Properties

4. Turbulent boundary layer - Acoustic properties transmission

.5. Jets - Acoustic proper-Mathematical analysis ties - Mathematical analvsis

I. Franz. Gerald J. II. NS 715-102

David Taylor Model Basin. Report 982.

THE NEAR-SOUND FIELD OF TURBULENCE, by G.J. Franz. UNCLASSIFIED October 1959. v, 35p. illus., refs.

1. Sound - Propagation

and sound intensity for the sound generated by turbulence are derived, starting from Lighthill's fundamental relations for the denboundary, the quadrupole radiation from isotropic turbulence, and sources are shown to differ significantly from the frequency spec-General expressions for the velocity potential, particle velocof a large mean shear are discussed. The frequency spectra and tra and directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the directional patterns of the sound observed at points in the sound field that are much less than a wavelength from multipole sound ity, instantaneous sound pressure, mean-square sound pressure, sity fluctuations in the medium outside a turbulent region. The the lateral quadrupole radiation from turbulence in the presence sound field that are many wavelengths from the multipole sound dipole radiation from the turbulent boundary layer of a rigid sources.

4. Turbulent boundary layer 5. Jets - Acoustic proper-- Acoustic properties -1. Sound - Propagation Mathematical analysis 3. Turbulence - Sound 2. Acoustic fields ties - Mathematical I. Franz, Gerald J. transmission II. NS 715-102 Properties analysis





